
Lunch	            11:30 am
Seminar	 12:00 pm

$0    CSI Members
$0    First-Time Guest
$20  Returning Guest/
        Non-Members

Calhoun’s on The Tennessee River
400 Neyland Drive
Knoxville, TN 37902

(865) 673-3355
Our Chapter meetings are generally 
on the 2nd Tuesday of each month 
and are at Calhoun’s on the River in 
one of the upstairs meeting rooms.

The Knoxville Chapter meets on the second Tuesday of every month. Guests are Welcome!
O R G A N I Z E D  S E P T E M B E R  1 9 5 8   -   C H A R T E R E D  M A Y  1 9 5 9

1LU
AIAPresented By: Sidney I. Hankins, AIA, RRC, FRCI

		      Roof Design & Consulting Services, Inc.

Metal Roofing 
Applications 

SPECKTHE
T h e  C o n s t r u c t i o n  S p e c i f i c a t i o n s  I n s t i t u t e

CSI Knoxville Chapter Meeting
Tuesday, April 10th, 2018

Please RSVP to csiknox@gmail.com by 3:00 pm on Monday, April 9th, 2018 

 -  2 0 1 80 4



Calendar of Events
APRIL 2018

CSI Board Meeting - Tuesday, April 3rd,
5:30 pm at Odle & Young’s Office

CSI Chapter Meeting  - Tuesday, April 10th, 
11:30 am at Calhoun's on the River. “Metal 
Roofing Applications” Presented by Sid Hankins, 
Roof Design & Consulting Services, Inc.
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10

MAY 2018

CSI Board Meeting - Tuesday, May 1st,
5:30 pm at Odle & Young’s Office

CSI Chapter Meeting  - Tuesday, May 8th, 
11:30 am at Calhoun's on the River "Sustainable, 
Stylish, and Strong: Stainless Steel Sinks Have 
It All” Presented by Yancey Quiett, Elkay 
Manufacturing Representative with The Ben 
O’Neal Company, Inc
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08

JUNE 2018

Gulf States Region Conference Meet & Greet on 
Thursday, June 7 from 4-6 pm at Windows on the 
Park (Sunsphere)

CSI Region Conference - Knoxville, TN
FORENSICS IN DESIGN + CONSTRUCTION
June 8th - 10th,  Link to the conference 
registration  site.
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08-10

KNOXVILLE Chapter: APRIL 2018

47 Professional

  2 Student 
  2 Emerging Professional

  2 Emeritus

  2 Retired    
55 TOTAL

THESPECK Editor
Stacy Flick Colbaugh - Editor
scolbaugh@lewisgroup.net
THESPECK is published monthly by the 
Knoxville Chapter of the Construction 
Specifications Institute. Readers 
are encouraged to submit articles 
and images of the construction 
industry interest for our membership. 
All submittals should be sent via 
e-mail  in a typical file format, such as 
.pdf, .docx, or .jpg Please verify the 
accuracy of the information such as 
correct dates, spelling, and grammar. 
Deadlines are the 25th of each month.

CSI KNOXVILLE IS A 
MEMBER OF THE CSI 
GULF STATES REGION

GULF STATES REGION 
CONFERENCE

Thursday
JUNE

7-10
SAVE 
THE 

DATE!
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I
Mr. James Odle , CSI, CDT
CSI Knoxville Chapter President
j.odle.oyarch@comcast.net

I do not know how many of 
you ever saw or have even 
heard of Laurel and Hardy. 
Formany of you “young emerging professionals” 
this comedic team were long before yourtime, 
and perhaps today you might not even find them 
funny. But I did. Stan Laurel wasalways getting 
into trouble and Oliver Hardy always reaped the 
“benefit” of that trouble. With a glare and a huge 
sigh Oliver would push Stan and say, “here’s 
another fine messyou have gotten me into!” But of 
course it was all fun and laughter and good times. 
Search for it on YouTube.
If you spent the second Tuesday of March hiking 
the AT or on the Beach in Florida orskiing in Utah, 
you missed another fine mess at the 2018 CSI 
Knoxville Products Show. There were vendors 
and exhibitors and visitors and guests galore, and 
I think I can trulysay, “a good time was had by 
all!” Josh Brock and his team deserve a big round 
ofapplause and thanks for the work of recruiting 
and planning and setting up the event. Help was 
provided by others of course, but I don’t know all 
who helped, so thanks to allwho supported the 
Products Show effort. 
Even though we have the Products Show every 
year, the same time, it still takes muchwork. 
This year was the same, and we did have great 
exhibits and good turnout. And theshrimp WERE 
big! I heard little to no complaints from attendees 
or exhibitors. The one Idid hear was “why did you 
have to have it on the week of spring break?” 
Simple answer,our Products Show is always on 
the second Tuesday in March and the school 
systems justdid not coordinate with us. So if 
you missed it us year, plan for next year. Put on 
yourcalendar “CSI Products Show -Just another 
fine mess to get into”
Wait, don’t stop there. While your calendar is out, 
I have “just another fine mess” for youto reserve 
for yourselves. June 8-9 the Knoxville Chapter 

of CSI will be hosting the GulfStates Regional 
Conference. Many of you who have been involved 
with CSI for sometime have had the opportunity 
to attend one of several Gulf States Regional 
Conferencesover the years. Every one I have 
attended was beneficial and fun. I’m still wearing 
the T-shirts from several. 
In 2005 Knoxville Chapter hosted the Gulf States 
Regional Convention. Knowing the timeand effort 
it takes to pull off such an event we figured it 
would be “just another fine messwe have gotten 
into”. Thanks to all who made it work, the 2005 
Regional Conferencewas an enjoyable success.
June 8 -9 is “just another fine mess we have 
gotten you into”. Thanks to our 2018Regional 
Conference Committee, another successful event 
is planned, one you may wishto attend. More 
information will be coming, but it is only a couple 
of months away somark your calendar for June 8 
- 9 with “just another fine mess.”

CSI BOARD HIGHLIGHTS

March 06, 2018

- Thank you to everyone who attended the Product 
Show.  How did you find out about the Show?  Let us 
know so we know what was effective. 

- Keep an eye out for CSI at the IIDA Show coming up 
June 27.

- We have a speakers list and agenda for the Regional 
conference.  Some exciting stuff!

- Do you have an idea for a lunch and learn?  Please 
send to Will Dunklin.

- AIA is hosting the 4th Annual First Friday Art Salon: 
A Pop-up Gallery on First Friday, April 6th. The 
deadline for submissions to be received is Friday, March 
16, 2018. 

Mr James Odle, CSI, CDT
Odle & Young Architects
CSI Knoxville Chapter President
j.odle.oyarch@comcast.net

The President’s Message

JUST ANOTHER FINE MESS 

Susan Davis, CSI, CDT, RA
CSI Knoxville Chapter Secretary
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Greetings to you Gulf States Region members!
I wanted to forward you some information on the 
upcoming Gulf States Region Conference that 
will be hosted in Knoxville this year.  We have 
moved the conference to June 8 & 9 to allow your 
family to also partake in the myriad of historical 
and outdoor activities available in East Tennessee.  

The theme of the conference is FORENSICS 
IN DESIGN + CONSTRUCTION, so we 
will be looking closely at how things have 
been done in the past and how to improve 
on them in the future. This is the link to the 
conference registration site.  Download the PDF 
to see a lot of information on the conference 
and family activites in the area.   The conference 
schedule is not included - it's still being fine-tuned.  

For your planning purposes, we have a Meet & 
Greet at Windows on the Park (overlooking the 

world's Fair Park) on Thursday, June 7 from 
4-6 PM with the Hospitality Suite open after 
that. Friday morning opens with a collection of 
continuing education and leadership development 
programs and we will close out the day with our 
annual Awards Banquet at the Sun Sphere high 
above the city.  Saturday is full of more leadership 
and continuing education opportunities followed 
by Region business.  

We will close the conference Saturday afternoon 
at 5 PM, but there is a lot to do downtown that 
night!  The conference hotel is the Holiday Inn 
Downtown where we have negotiated a $126/ 
night rate. HolidayInn.  If you have questions 
please contact me at ksp53@me.com or 865-599-
7783.  We look forward to seeing you in Knoxville!  

Kathy Proctor, FCSI, CSIKnoxville

Kathy Proctor, FCSI
CSI Knoxville Chapter Planning/Historian

Gulf States Region Conference
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Darson Buckner, CSI, CDT
LEED Green Associate
Dealers Warehouse Corporation
DuPont Tyvek Senior Certified 
Weatherization Specialist
865-556-3140
darsonbuckner@hotmail.com



WWhat does the Knoxville Sunsphere 
have in common with smart phones and Cherry Coke? 
The Sunsphere was built for the 1982 World's Fair held in 
Knoxville, TN where the touch screen for smart phones 
and Coca-Cola's latest product were both introduced. And 
what does this have to do with you? The Sunsphere will 
be the location of the Gulf States Region awards banquet 
on Friday evening. 

The 1982 World's Fair left Knoxville with a beautiful 
green space known as "World's Fair Park" which features 
the Sunsphere and an outdoor amphitheater that is used 
today by local theatre, dance, and other performance 
groups. The fair energized architects and engineers 
which eventually led to a renaissance of downtown 
living, shopping, and dining that has given Knoxville its 
reputation as a great place to live. 

This unique Sunsphere is 266 feet tall and is topped 
with a 75-foot diameter, five floor golden globe which 
remains a recognizable symbol in the Knoxville skyline. 
There is only one other of its kind in the world which is 
the Kazakhstan Pavilion built for the Expo 2017.  Some 
of the views from the Knoxville Sunsphere are the 
University of Tennessee with Neyland football stadium in 
the background, Smoky Mountains with Mount Leconte, 
the Tennessee river, and the downtown Knoxville skyline.  
Many other points of interest are described on the fourth-
floor observation deck.

Mr Gary T. Bergeron, CSI
Kelso-Regen Associates, Inc.
CSI Knoxville Chapter Education
gary@kelso-regen.com

CSI TECHNICAL
W h a t  I  L e a r n e d  F r o m  T h e  S u n s p h e r e
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The gold color in the 360 windows is the result of 
24 carat gold incorporated into the glass that cost 
approximately $1,000 per window at the time of 
construction. The cost of the entire structure was $4 
million dollars in 1981. The Sunsphere was one of 
the most popular features of the fair and visitors were 
charged $2 to ride the original glass walled elevator to 
the observation decks. The shaft of the structure consists 
of six double columns which are splayed at the bottom to 
provide greater stability and terminate at the base of the 
sphere. The globe consists of 30 curved steel columns 
and 13 horizontal loops.  The columns are joined at the 
main shaft by a tension ring at the top of the sphere and 
a compression ring at the bottom.  The structure has been 
transformed by several renovations, but many of the 
features listed above can still be observed today.  

As a mechanical engineer, I always think about the 
location of the mechanical systems and the plumbing 
piping. There is a small depression at the very top center 
of the sphere which encloses the rangehood exhaust fan 
and HVAC cooling units from view. The replacement 
of these mechanical units would require a very tall 
crane. The domestic water and sanitary sewer lines 
travel 266 vertical feet and are subject to several other 
considerations. The water supply to the sphere restrooms 
and kitchen equipment requires a variable speed water 
pressure pump since the “street water pressure” is not 

strong enough (115 PSI required for 266 feet) to get 
to the sphere. The sanitary waste lines are subject to a 
phenomenon called “hydraulic jump” as the waste flows 
vertically down the 266 feet and into the horizontal waste 
piping at the base of the structure. 

The theme of the 1982 World's Fair was "Energy Turns 
the World," but many came away thinking the emphasis 
was solar power because of the iconic golden globe. The 
Knoxville Sunsphere is a unique structure with some very 
intricate architectural and engineering challenges which 
were surmounted by the design team and construction 
crew. Miller, Teresa. “The Knoxville Sunsphere.” 
Engineering News Record, 26 Nov. 1981
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President Andrew Murray Jr., CSI, CDT 
Canizaro Cawthon Davis 
129 S President St 
Jackson, MS 39201-3605 
jmurray@ccdarchitects.com 
601-948-7337

President-elect Mr. Bruce Martin, CSI, 
CDT, RRC 
Dillard Construction Company  
2631 Rhea County Hwy 
Dayton, TN 37321-5816 
bmartin@dillardconstruction.com 
423-775-1793

Secretary Suzan Jordan, CSI, CDT 
DuPont Tyvek/ Dealers Warehouse 
1000 Fox Rd 
Knoxville, TN 37922-4125 
suzanwjordan@yahoo.com 
865-389-9476

Treasurer Mr. Ryan Hatler, J.D., CSI 
P.O. Box 829 
Pensacola, FL 32591 
ryan@hatlerlaw.com 
850-316-7217

Membership Chair Danielle Ross, CSI 
140 A Lurton Street 
Pensacola, 32505 
dross@usanova.com

Education Chair Kent Kile, FCSI, CCPR 
PPG Paints 
1113 Sydney Ter 
Mount Juliet, TN 37122-7566 
kkile@ppg.com 
615-347-4572

Certification Chair Mr. Floyd Sterling, 
FCSI, CDT 
Shreve Land Construction Company  
624 Travis St Ste 100 
Shreveport, LA 71101-3020 
fsterling@shreveland.com 
318-226-0056

Technical Chair Mr. Gary Bergeron, BS, 
CSI, ASHRAE, ASPE, USGBC 
Kelso-Regen Associates, Inc. 
201 Sherlake Ln Ste 101 
Knoxville, TN 37922-2376 
gary@kelso-regen.com 
865-588-5348

Awards Chair M. Keith West, FCSI, 
CDT 
West Architectural Specialties  
291 Highway 51 Ste E6 
Ridgeland, MS 39157-3937 
keith@westarchspec.net 
601-853-9908

Planning Chair Mr. Billy Mathis, CSI, 
CDT 
TAGGART / Architects 
4500 Burrow Dr 
North Little Rock, AR 72116-7039 
bjmathis@taggarch.com 
501-758-7443

Electronic Communications Chair 
Randall Lewis, CSI, AIA 
J H & H Architects, PA  
1047 N Flowood Dr 
Flowood, MS 39232-9533 
rlewis@jhharchitects.com 
601-948-4601

Immediate Past President Thomas 
Ferguson, CSI, CCCA 
InterBay Building Services, Inc. 
7552 Navarre Pkwy Unit 44-A 
Navarre, FL 32566-7309 
tom@interbay.co 
850-936-8186

Chair Cindi Brooks, CSI, CDT 
Mid South Prestress, LLC 
2949 Joe Dowlen Road 
Pleasant View, TN 37146 
cbrooks@msprestress.com 
423-827-4848

Chair Ms. Melanie Kenney, 
CSI 
Southland Brick and Block 
3643 Trousdale Dr. 
Nashville, TN 37204 
mkenney@
southlandbrickandblock.com 
615-440-5000

Editor John Dunaway, CSI, 
CCS, AIA 
Canizaro, Cawthon, Davis - 
Architects  
129 S President St 
Jackson, MS 39201-3605 
john@ccdarchitects.com 
601-948-7337 

Finance Chair Amy Fleming, 
CSI, CDT 
Triad Corporation 
1007 E Main St 
Chattanooga, TN 37408-1526 
afleming@triad-elec.com 
423-267-2288

 CSI GULF STATES REGION LEADERS – 2017-2018

mailto:jmurray@ccdarchitects.com
mailto:bmartin@dillardconstruction.com
mailto:suzanwjordan@yahoo.com
mailto:ryan@hatlerlaw.com
mailto:dross@usanova.com
mailto:kkile@ppg.com
mailto:fsterling@shreveland.com
mailto:gary@kelso-regen.com
mailto:keith@westarchspec.net
mailto:bjmathis@taggarch.com
mailto:rlewis@jhharchitects.com
mailto:tom@interbay.co
mailto:cbrooks@msprestress.com
mailto:mkenney@southlandbrickandblock.com
mailto:mkenney@southlandbrickandblock.com
mailto:john@ccdarchitects.com
mailto:afleming@triad-elec.com


Mr. Gary Bergeron, BS, CSI, ASHRAE, ASPE, USGBC
Mr. David Bouldin Jr., CSI, AIA, LEED AP
Elizabeth Brandel, CSI
Mr. Josh Brock, CSI
Ms. Deborah Brooks, CSI
Mr. Carl Bryant, CSI
Brion Casey, CSI
Mr. Geoffrey Cavalier, CSI, AIA, NCARB
Markus Chady, CSI, CDT
Ms. Stacy Colbaugh, CSI, CDT
Ms. Patricia Corbitt, CSI
Ms. Donna Covert, CSI, CDT
Mr. Paul Crow, CSI
Ms. Susan Davis, RA, CSI, CDT, PMP
William Dunklin, RA, CSI, NCARB
Mr. Dale Dunlap, CSI
Mr. Joseph Fielden, CSI
Mr. John Gaddis, CSI, NCARB
Ms. Alisha Gotham, CSI-EP, CDT
Justin Hare, CSI-EP
Jacob Hebert, CSI
Mr. Gordon Heins III III, CSI
Mr. Gerald Jordan, RA, CSI, Member Emeritus, CDT
Suzan Jordan, CSI, CDT
Whitney Kaul, CSI, LEED GA, USGBC
Kent Kile, FCSI, CCPR
Mrs. Cara Knapp, CSI
Mrs. Leslie Kooman-Fawaz, CSI
Dwight LeClair, CSI
Mr. Douglass Lowrie, CSI
Mr. Charles Luttrell Jr., CSI
Ms. Laura Marshall, CSI
Mr. Marvin Martin, FCSI, Member Emeritus, CDT
Mr. Billy Martin III, CSI
Robyn McAdoo, CSI, CDT
Mr. R. Miller, CSI, CDT
Mr. Matt Moore, BS, CSI
Mr. Paul Pierson, CSI, AIA
Mrs. Katherine Proctor, RA, FCSI, CDT
Mr. Ross Rhoades, CSI, CDT
Nancy Roberts, PE, CSI
Mr. Curtis Rolen, CSI
Mr. James Rose, CSI
Mr. Samer Shatara, CSI, CDT

Mr. Jeremy Shipp, RA, CSI, LEED AP
Mr. Daniel Smith, CSI
Mr. Jerry Smith, CSI
Mr. Peter Tarbell, CSI
Mr. William Trimble Jr., CSI
Mr. James Vineyard, CSI
Mr. Michael Vineyard, CSI-S, CDT
hal waldo, CSI-S
Mr. Williams Whitt, CSI
Polley Wong, BS, MA, CSI-EP, AIA, LEED AP, USGBC
Kristin Wormsley, CSI
Melanie Wright, CSI
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OFFICERS 
 
 President Jim Odle  j.odle.oyarch@comcast.net  865-803-4237 
 President - Elect Aaron Miller  amiller@dia-arch.com   865-243-8453 
 Vice-President Geoffrey Cavalier gcavalie@vols.utk.edu   615-964-1260 
 Secretary Susan Davis  babydavis111603@aol.com  865-964-9077 
 Treasurer Whitney Kaul  whitneykaul@gmail.com  314-719-6112 
 Past President Suzan Jordan  iamswj@yahoo.com   865-389-9476 
  
 
DIRECTORS 
 
 2016-2019 Leslie Fawaz  leslie@communitydc.org  865-748-7705 
  Samer Shatara  sshatara@denark.com   865-388-3661 
  Will Dunklin  wdunklin@gmail.com   865-525-6322 
 
 2017-2020 Donna Covert  covertarch@gmail.com   865-694-9000 
   Vacant  

Vacant  
 
COMMITTEES  
  

Members Services 
 Membership Suzan Jordan  iamswj@yahoo.com   865-389-9476 
  Samer Shatara  sshatara@denark.com   865-637-1925 
 House Gary Bergeron  gary@kelso-regen.com   865-748-6304 
    
  Education 
Education / Programs Jeremy Shipp  shipp.arc@gmail.com   423-506-0058 
  Will Dunklin  wdunklin@gmail.com   865-525-6322 
    
  Student Chapter 
 President Shubhekshya (Subu)       
  Bhandari  sbhanda1@vols.utk.edu   865-312-4728 
 Vice-President Elizabeth Ott  eott@vols.utk.edu   931-801-0308 
 Secretary Briyana Rainer  brainer@vols.utk.edu   901-834-6131 
 
  Recognition 
 Technical  Vacant  
 Certification Nancy Roberts  nrober10@utk.edu   865-599-1632 
 Awards Daniel Smith  Daniel.smith@odomconstruction.com 865-389-6691 
 
  Communication 
 Website Kathy Proctor  ksp53@me.com   865-599-7783 
 Publication Stacy Flick Colbaugh scolbaugh@lewisgroup.net  865-584-5000 
 Faculty Advisor James Rose  jrose18@utk.edu   865-719-0743 
 Academic Affairs  Gary Bergeron  gary@kelso-regen.com   865-748-6304 
 
  Fundraising 
 Product Show Josh Brock  Joshua.brock@generalshale.com 865-388-1833 
  John Hockensmith jhockensmith@mhm.com  865-544-2000 
 Golf Tournament  Wes Crow  wcrow@meritconstruction.com  865-966-4100 
  Josh Brock  Joshua.brock@generalshale.com 865-388-1833 
  
  Chapter Administration 
 Planning / Historian Kathy Proctor  ksp53@me.com   865-599-7783 
 Bylaws & Op Guide Susan Davis  babydavis111603@aol.com  865-271-7998 
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